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Climate Protection Campaign

Sonoma County, California

Big Vision, Bold Action

September 17, 2007

For the Public Record

To: Mary Nichols, Chair
California Air Resources Board 

Re:  Carbon Permit Fee as Early Action Measure Addition

Dear Chair Nichols & Members of the California Air Resources Board, 

We are pleased that CARB is looking to expand its list of Early Action Measures.  These comments follow our comments at the ARB public hearing on June 21, 2007, and in writing June 20, 2007, and January 22, 2007.

I am writing to urge you to adopt a Carbon Permit Fee as Early Action Measure.

A Carbon Permit Fee as Early Action Measure:  

CARB should immediately begin exploring the implementation of Carbon Fee
 on tons of carbon emissions on upstream or midstream fossil fuel and electricity companies beginning in June 2008.  The authority for a carbon permit fee for “the purposes of the division”, which is to control global warming, is contained in section 38597 of AB 32.  A Fee will help fund AB32 implementation – including other early actions - and help CARB increase staffing to fulfill its increasing responsibilities.  The fee will also help CARB understand aspects of creating a price for carbon in California in advance of a possible cap and auction system.  The fee will prevent AB32 from continuing to be an unfunded mandate.

The early announcement of a carbon fee will lower carbon emissions through millions of discrete actions, taken by millions of individuals and businesses, all of which will be motivated by avoiding upcoming costs.  The fee is not a substitute for regulatory activities.  A carbon permit fee would help fund the many immediate activities that CARB is planning to implement. 

The fee would help ARB gain experience with implementating emission charges.  The fee could provide a “price floor” for a future cap and auction permit system.   A price floor would reduce the price volatility on the low end of permit prices and ensure that investments made now will reduce costs for businesses in the future.  A price collapse such as occurred in the European Emissions Trading System (ETS) makes businesses hesitate to make large long-term investments in low-carbon technologies.  The fee would alert businesses of the new economics of investments, and that early investments will increase in value.

This experience would come in handy in a future “auctioned” cap and trade system.  The draft Market Advisory Committee report has stated that auctioning permits is the long-term goal of a cap and trade system.  A fee differs from an auction in many ways, but will help build institutional knowledge that will be helpful in the future.  CARB may need to coordinate with the Board of Equalization and other agencies. The sooner those issues are determined, the better.  Placing a small carbon fee on the early action list will spur those studies and reports.

Regarding who pays the fee, the Climate Protection Campaign has advocated an upstream system for the overall cap and auction system, since upstream is the most comprehensive and easiest to implement.  For the carbon fee, either upstream or downstream would work.  However, a downstream fee should not bias CARB toward a downstream cap and auction system.  An upstream cap and auction is still preferable.  But for an early action, the fee could be applied in either place, as long as CARB makes this distinction explicit.

While CARB may feel that the data is not yet sufficient to implement a fee on stationary sources, the initial level of the fee will be small, and we would suggest at least a minimum or nominal fee on all emitters above a certain threshold, which would develop information and experience with the universe of emissions which eventually could be part of a full-blown permit system.  For the fee, revenues may be used to support ARB’s early actions, and to increase CARB’s regulatory and administrative capacity in advance of an economy-wide market.  In the eventual economy-wide market, the Climate Protection Campaign believes revenues should be divided between public goods to reduce GHGs, and per capita consumer compensation to return revenues to Californians and address the disproportionate regressive impacts of fuel and electricity prices.  

While cap-and-trade is not considered part of early action, it obviously requires a number of steps before it can be implemented.  The fee will also help CARB begin to understand other potential issues which will have to be addressed to make such a system work.  The sooner the ARB implements a carbon permit fee, the more likely the information and understanding will be developed to make such a system work.    

Early Action: Follow up on MAC Report: Study consumer compensation

This section summarizes other comments submitted to the AB32 Market Advisory Committee, and includes our recommendation to for an early action measure to study consumer compensation, such as per capita dividends, rebates, or shares.
Market measures have the potential to help the State reach its AB32 reduction goals.  Market measures should not replace regulations, but work in concert with them.  In the design of a cap and trade system, choosing bad design approaches could make a cap and trade system worse than no market system at all.  For that reason, from January to July 2007, the Climate Protection Campaign followed the Market Advisory Committee (MAC) deliberations.  I believe the Committee made a good faith effort to consider public comments, and raised important issues in designing a cap and trade system.  Unfortunately for the ARB, the most important issues remain unresolved.  We encourage the ARB to follow up on the MAC Report, and begin focused study on how to incorporate important public trust principles in a future cap and trade system.
During the Market Advisory Committee (MAC) deliberations, the Climate Protection Campaign (CPC) advocated for: 

1) An upstream system

2) 100% auction of permits

3) Compensating consumers on a per capita basis

CARB can implement these recommendations by taking the following two actions: 

1) Adopt 100% auction in any future cap and trade system, and use a portion of revenues for consumer compensation in its AB32 Scoping Plan.

2) Study consumer compensation, such as per capita dividends, rebates, or shares.
A Summary of CPC Positions to the MAC

Against the Giveaway:  Previous cap and trade programs such as the South Coast Air District’s RECLAIM program, and the European Emissions Trading System (ETS) gave away emission allowances for free to historic emitters.  This rewarded historic emitters with windfall profits, provided few emission reductions, and raised prices for consumers.  Some observers believe it was a problem of “giving away too many allowances,” but this occurred because of the method of allocation.

For an Auction:  Instead of a giveaway, the State should auction allowances to regulated companies.  An auction has many benefits, including providing an incentive for early emission reduction by regulated companies, avoiding the windfall profits problem of the giveaway, providing a revenue stream to be used for additional emission reductions and to compensate consumers, and more.  An auction captures the value for the public and avoids lobbying for preferential treatment.  

Regulate upstream:  The Climate Protection Campaign believes that the MAC Report’s Program 4 (the upstream system) and Option B (implementing an upstream system all-at-once) accomplish the goals and principles of the Committee.  In brief, an upstream and all-at-once approach, coupled with 100% auction of permits, will provide administrative ease and comprehensive coverage.  By contrast, the “incremental” and “downstream” approaches will prolong rulemaking and increase administration and costs with no benefit.  

Compensating Consumers:  CPC advocated for using revenues from a permit auction for 1) public goods and 2) compensating consumers.  Examples of public goods are: energy efficien​cy, public transit and R&D for clean technologies. A portion of auction revenues could be set aside for per capita consumer compensation, giving consumers a choice of cash dividend, tax rebate, or a share representing upstream emissions that could be sold to companies via banks and brokerages.  Since fuel and electricity prices may increase under a GHG cap, consumers must be protected, and compensation may provide popular political support for further emission reductions.  A Congressional Budget Office study showed that companies will pass on costs to consumers, and that using auction revenues for “equal per capita lump sum rebates” will address the disproportionate impacts on low-income people.

We would like to highlight the following excerpts from the MAC Final Report:

"The Committee believes that it is appropriate to devote a portion of allowance value to the general public. In doing so it reduces the impact of the cap-and-trade system on consumers. If allowances are auctioned, some of the revenue from the auction can be used to finance reductions in State tax rates, or can be returned to taxpayers directly through rebate checks, perhaps on a per-capita basis."
"CARB may wish to convene an advisory group involving persons with budgetary experience and wide knowledge of energy, environmental, tax and budgetary policy, and including representatives of both the Department of Finance and the Legislature, to prepare a study outlining several sensible options for recycling revenues to businesses or individuals."
"Some observers have suggested that CARB may not have the authority to auction and that auctioning might require further legislative action. If this is the case the agency could consider a number of alternatives to implement a design that would resemble an auction, including allocation to a public trustee, LSEs, or local distribution companies who could auction allowances on behalf of the state’s citizens, or direct allocation to households."

"While a price ceiling could jeopardize environmental integrity and reduce the return on investments in clean technologies, a price floor would reinforce environmental integrity and the value of clean investments. The Committee encourages CARB to consider enforcing a price floor."
Comments on the MAC Report regarding Early Action:

Regarding Early Action, the MAC Report correctly acknowledges the incentive for early action by auctioning.  On page 57, the Report states, “If allowances are auctioned, early action may provide its own rewards by reducing the number of allowances a firm must purchase once the cap-and-trade program is in place.”
The MAC’s proposal for a “learning period” following the ETS model, and hesitation since previous GHG cap and trade systems did not auction, is understandable.  However, the RGGI will be auctioning, and the ETS recognizes that its failure to auction was a major mistake.  During the learning period, every permit that would be given away for free is money taken from consumer’s pockets.  We are concerned that a learning period featuring a giveaway of allowances could turn into an entrenched system.  We believe that California can confidently proceed directly to a 100% auctioned system.  

Compensating consumers on a per capita basis- and need for a study

The Climate Protection Campaign has advocated for compensation of consumers as part of a cap and trade system.  The reason for this is that increased fuel or electricity costs will be passed on to consumers.
  In our previous comments, we describe two methods to compensate consumers: a cash dividend from revenues raised by an auction, and a Share representing an allowance allocated directly to consumers.  We request that CARB initiate a study on consumer compensation.

The study would help CARB develop a specific recommendations regarding environmental justice concerns.  Consumer compensation is a specific way to address environmental justice concerns, if it is done on a per capita basis.  Four methods of consumer compensation are: 1) using revenues from an auction of allowances for a cash dividend to consumers (the Sky Trust model similar to the Alaska Permanent Fund), 2) a tax break (such as the Earned Income Tax Credit), 3) an earmarked credit (such as a coupon for Energy Star appliances, transit passes, or hybrid cars), or 4) distributing a share to consumers representing the emissions (which could be sold to regulated companies in a private market)
.  Each of those options has benefits.  We acknowledge that there is much to discuss before such a system could be adopted by the ARB.  A CARB study would be a good place to begin that discussion. 

Other issues:

We are concerned about the sectoral approach taken by CARB thoughout the AB32 implementation process.  This is understandable given the technical nature of air pollution control.  However, we encourage CARB, and especially the Board, to think systemically about climate change and greenhouse gas emissions.  Before taking too technical or sector-specific an approach, the Board should engage in critical thinking about how to increase activities in all sectors.  We encourage CARB to look at global, comprehensive approaches, such as the Carbon Permit Fee which will expand CARB’s capacity and allow for more early actions to be adopted.

Finally, we recommend that CARB continues to prioritize assistance to local jurisdictions that have adopted greenhouse gas emission reduction targets.  We also encourage CARB to work more cooperatively with CAPCOA and local Air Districts, which have much to contribute to this process. 

Thank you for your consideration.

Sincerely,

Mike Sandler 

Carbon Share Program Manager

4731 La Villa Marina, Unit B

Marina del Rey, CA 90292

mike@climateprotectioncampaign.org
(707) 529-4620

For more information about the Climate Protection Campaign, visit www.climateprotectioncampaign.org.  

Cc:

mrobert@arb.ca.gov 

thuai@arb.ca.gov
mgibbs@calepa.ca.gov
rcorey@arb.ca.gov
� See also Lenny Goldberg’s 5-7-07 comments to CARB regarding Early Action Measures on behalf of CTRA and TURN.


� Our comments to the MAC can be accessed at the � HYPERLINK "http://www.climatechange.ca.gov" ��www.climatechange.ca.gov� events archive under Market Advisory Committee meetings.  They are also online at � HYPERLINK "http://www.carbonshare.org/ca32.htm" ��http://www.carbonshare.org/ca32.htm�. 


� Congressional Budget Office “Trade-Offs in Allocating Allowances for CO2 Emissions” � HYPERLINK "http://www.carbonshare.org/docs/CBOCap_Trade4-07.pdf" ��http://www.carbonshare.org/docs/CBOCap_Trade4-07.pdf� 


� Congressional Budget Office “Trade-Offs in Allocating Allowances for CO2 Emissions” http://www.carbonshare.org/docs/CBOCap_Trade4-07.pdf


� See � HYPERLINK "http://www.carbonshare.org" ��www.carbonshare.org� for more information.
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